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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of the General Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held at Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 17 January 2019 at 7.00pm
Parish/Town Council




Name




Ashurst & Colbury




Caroline Hubbard

Boldre






Jo Humphreys
Bramshaw





Sue Bennison







Sally Day
Brockenhurst





John Korbey – Vice Chairman

Burley






Neal Martin

Ellingham, Harbridge & Ibsley



Barbara Sampson


Fawley






Steve Postlethwaite


Hordle






Susan Whitcher


Lyndhurst





George Bisson

Milford






Patricia Banks









Graham Wells


Minstead





Richard Taylor 








Helen Bennett


Netley Marsh





Les Puttock









Mike Welbourn


New Milton





Goff Beck – Chairman









Graham Flexman – Coordinator








David Hawkins


Sway






Katie Walding








Barry Rickman
New Forest District Council



Bob Jackson







Rosemary Rutins







Brian Byrne

Diane Andrews

New Forest National Park



Steve Avery
Hampshire Association of Local Councils

Dawn Hamblet – Chief Executive


Apologies:

Copythorne





Simon Lucas

Hythe & Dibden Parish Council



Stephanie Bennett - Treasurer

Hampshire Association of Local Councils

Cllr Mike Evans - Chairman

1.        Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed 21 representatives from 14 local councils together with Bob Jackson, Chief Executive, Rosemary Rutins, Brian Byrne and Diane Andrews from NFDC, with Barry Rickman Leader of NFDC, plus Steve Avery Executive Director from NFNPA.
2.         Minutes

Minutes of the meeting held on 18 October 2018 were approved by those present. 

3.         Presentation

The Chairman explained that Cllr Mike Evans, Chairman of HALC had been admitted to hospital, but was very pleased to welcome Dawn Hamblet, Chief Executive of HALC.

In Hampshire, there are now 263 Parish and Town Councils and 2,100 Councillors representing communities with populations ranging from 150 to 30,000 residents. Altogether, there are seven “parished” Districts each supported by a local association. Each District has one voting Director on the County Board. In the New Forest district, that member is Cllr Goff Beck being Chairman of NFALC.
Dawn explained the Hampshire Association of Local Councils (HALC) is a member-owned association that acts as a support organisation and representative body for member parish and town councils. HALC is governed by its Memorandum & Articles of Association as a Limited Company. Its Mission is to inspire and empower Parish & Town Councils. Its Vision is for Local Councils to lead, represent and support their local communities.

Some of the benefits of HALC membership are as follows:
Advice Centre – Member query service offering information and advice.
Desk top legal advice – provided by HCC legal team, via HLS mentioned below.
Training & Events programmes - HALC provides a variety of information, networking and development opportunities to suit a wide range of councillor and officer needs. 
Learning & Development - delivering in-house learning including bespoke programmes. 
Dawn referred to the crucial partnership between Hampshire County Council and HALC in particular Hampshire Legal Services and ongoing support for the devolution and locality working agenda with Hampshire Town & Parish councils taking on greater roles and responsibility where they choose to do so. Hampshire County Council has recently made available a fund of £500k for Town and Parish councils to help their local communities.
Dawn Hamblet answered two questions from the floor on topical subjects, as follows:
Reference parish councils spending money on local churches - what are parish councils legally allowed to do? There appeared to be conflicting advice, with the Local Government Act 1894 expressly prohibiting councils from spending any money on maintaining or improving church property. However, the Local Government Act 1972 permits a parish council to contribute towards expenses incurred by any person in providing or maintaining a cemetery, or a closed churchyard.

NALC and SLCC had called for urgent Government talks on the recent Ledbury Case – is there any update? The judgement involving Ledbury Town Council makes it more difficult for local town and parish councils to resolve disputes between councillors and their employees. The decision confines most complaints about councillors to the Code of Conduct process. Employees will now generally not be able to use their council’s grievance procedures if the subject of their grievance is a complaint about a councillor.
The Chairman thanked Dawn for her interesting presentation / Q&A session and wished her well in her new post as Chief Executive. Dawn remained for the rest of the meeting.
4.         Safer New Forest Partnership
Brian Byrne said the Safer New Forest is a partnership that consists of partner agencies such as NFDC, Hampshire Constabulary, Hampshire Fire & Rescue Service and the Probation Service. Together, they work towards reducing crime and anti-social behaviour ensuring the New Forest remains a safe place to live, work and visit.

 

     
The partnerships key priorities for 2018-2019 are, and remain as follows:
· Children at risk

· Modern slavery & human trafficking

· Drug & alcohol related harm

· Develop consistent recognition and access to support for victims of domestic abuse

Brian said Chief Inspector Rob Mitchell will shortly be replaced by Chief Inspector Truman taking over from February, with new Inspectors Helen Andrews in the North West sector and Scot Beney in the South West Sector. There have been recent reductions in local crime, with violence down by around 2%, robberies down by just under 10%, and thefts showing a sharp fall, but reported burglaries have risen by 22 as these now include thefts from outbuildings such as sheds and garages. ASB is down 8% in the west, and 7% in the east. Prevention of drug and alcohol related harm is being addressed. 
Reference was made to an innovative partnership approach being adopted by local schools in tackling substance abuse, with specialist sniffer dog units - using poodles - being used in New Forest schools as part of a district-wide drugs crackdown. Schools say the animals are deployed mainly as a deterrent, but add they are concerned over access to drugs by students. Some 13 local schools across the area have joined together to develop the ‘drug prevention and substance misuse strategy’. Called Hampshire Safe, the partnership has been created to educate and warn students about the dangers of drugs. The initiative is launched in school assemblies with a social media campaign aimed specifically at students.

Headteachers share a common concern of the dangers that drugs can present to students. The reality is that even in the New Forest district there are concerns over access to drugs in local communities. Schools play an important role alongside parents and the police in educating and preventing young people from falling victim to drug misuse. The Headteacher Network welcomes and supports the robust action being taken by New Forest schools, parents and the Police in tackling drug misuse.
5.   
New Forest District Council

Bob Jackson updated members on likely Council Tax increases, with the NFDC portion rising by 2.99%. Front-line services will be maintained. 
A Health & Leisure review is currently underway. NFDC has submitted its Local Plan to the Secretary of State last November and awaits Govt Inspectors timetable at the end of January 2019 with hearings expected to start in June with July completion. Over a period of 12 weeks last year, Southampton City Council and NFDC consulted the public and key stakeholders on proposals for a Clean Air Zone, which will cover the whole district. NFDC will be consulting this year on Government Waste Scheme with further details available from Chris Noble/Nicola Plummer of NFDC. Reference the Great British Litter Pick taking place from 22 March - 23 April 2019, NFDC will be participating.
NFDC is wishing to engage more with Towns and Parishes, and already has a Waterside forum, noting that on average only a third of local councils attend NFALC meetings, with a third never attending.
6.  
New Forest National Park
The NPA submitted its Local Plan in May 2018, and in November Inspectors convened two weeks of Examination and found their Plan to be “sound”, but they questioned the Ashurst Hospital site. Now that the Authority’s response to that has been submitted, the remaining stages of the Examination can proceed. With the final hearing in March, the Inspector’s Report is likely to be received late Spring / early Summer 2019.

Steve Avery said that the intended 5-day enquiry in respect of the Lyndhurst Park Hotel appeal will no longer take place as it has been withdrawn by Pegasus Life and the NPA is looking to recover its costs. The NPA has promoted the safe driving campaign currently touring the Forest using animal silhouettes highlighting the number of animals killed on the new forest roads last year. Conversations instigated with Exxon Mobil at Fawley through the Green Halo Partnership has resulted in the NPA advising on the potential for grazing 37 hectares of unmanaged land. The Green Halo Partnership celebrated its first anniversary in November. National Parks are celebrating their 70th Anniversary this year.

Steve referred to a recent hour-long documentary entitled “Wild Wood” that explored the landscapes, history and wildlife that make the New Forest one of the UK’s most important ancient woodlands that aired on BBC 4 on 9 January. The programme was presented by writer and environmentalist Peter Owen-Jones in collaboration with NPA, the Forestry Commission and the Commoners Defence Association. It was a timely reminder of just how exceptionally important and unique the New Forest and its “commoning” tradition is at a time of uncertainty about the resources available to support the Forest going forward.
7.         May 2019 Elections


Elections for members of New Forest District Council and Parish & Town Councils in the District are being held on Thursday 2 May 2019. As always in the run-up to an electoral event, care must be taken when the District Council issues any publicity that might be seen to be promoting any of the candidates or parties at the elections. Rosemary Rutins explained that Purdah is the term used to describe the pre-election period, between the time the notice of election is published and the date the election is held.
During that period public authorities are subject to certain restrictions. For local government, the restrictions relate to communications activity and are designed to ensure that councils cannot be accused of bias. The pre-election, or Purdah period, will run from Friday 22 March to 10pm on Thursday 2 May 2019. During Purdah NFDC will:

· Give no publicity to matters which are politically controversial

· Make no reference to election candidates in our press releases or social media

· Not issue photographs of candidates, hold press photo opportunities or launch events 

· Not post on social media platforms any matters which are politically controversial

· Remove any visitor posts on our social media which are politically controversial

In answer to a question from the floor, Rosemary confirmed a Proposer and Seconder are required for Local Council nominations, and a Proposer, Seconder and 8 Supporters for District Council nominations. In total, there are likely to be around 600 nominations.
Key dates and times are as follows:
Publication of Notice of Election (in NFDC’s area) are to be published on 22 March 2019.

Notices (to be provided by NFDC) should be published on Parish Council websites and must be posted by 26 March 2019. Nominations will be accepted from 22 March 2019. The closing date for nominations is Wednesday 3 April 2019 at 4.00pm. Publication of Statements of Persons Nominated will take place on Thursday 4 April 2019 (on Parish Councils’ websites too). Polling Day is Thursday 2 May 2019 from 7.00am to 10.00pm.
8.         Neighbourhood Planning
The Chairman referred to Appendix 2, previously circulated.
The Co-ordinator distributed further, up-to-date advice just received from MHCLG dated 15 January 2019 confirming that consequential changes had been made to relevant regulations and that these had come in to force on 28 December 2018, thus allowing neighbourhood plans to proceed following Appropriate Assessments. Details are attached. MHCLG will be updating their guidance in due course to reflect these changes.

9.       Finance Settlement

The Chairman referred to Appendix 3, previously circulated.
The Co-ordinator confirmed that the Government has decided to continue the deferral of setting referendum principles for town and parish councils, subject to certain conditions, but it encourages parish councils to continue its downward trend of rises and will keep this area under active review. This will be the 2nd year of the 3-year deal announced last year.
It should be noted that the Localism Act 2011 introduced the power for government to set council tax referendum principles, and it has previously threatened to introduce referenda.
10.         Any Other Business
The Co-ordinator reminded members that local councils must prepare an annual report     detailing any CIL receipts and expenditure. It is a requirement to publish an annual monitoring report, display it on their website and send it to Dean Brunton at NFDC.

Jo Humphreys of Boldre raised several questions regarding planning matters, especially withdrawal of paper plans by the NPA which is in line with NFDC. Steve Avery will address other issues concerning planning comments, conditions attached and heritage assets.
Neal Martin of Burley referred to the cycling event happening in April, noting it is no longer a Wiggle event, but a UK Cycling Event taking place on Saturday 13th and Sunday 14th April 2019 known as the New Forest Spring Sportive, per map attached.
             Next Meeting

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be held on Thursday 25 April 2019 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA. 
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 8.45 pm.           
 Chairman
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